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leader and educator from Loudoun County in 
the 10th Congressional District of Virginia. Mr. 
Gillespie is retiring from his position as Execu-
tive Director at the Mosby Heritage Area Asso-
ciation after over ten years of protecting his-
toric landmarks throughout our great Com-
monwealth. 

Prior to joining the Mosby Heritage Area As-
sociation, Mr. Gillespie served the Loudoun 
community for 30 years as a distinguished ed-
ucator at Loudoun Valley High School in 
Purcellville, Virginia. During his time with 
Loudoun Valley High School he was able to 
shape the lives of countless young men and 
women. 

Coming from a family of educators, I appre-
ciate the invaluable role that educators play in 
inspiring our students and communities. The 
work Mr. Gillespie has done both at Loudoun 
Valley High School and in the wider commu-
nity to preserve the history of our area will be 
felt for decades to come. 

Mr. Speaker, I now ask that my colleagues 
join me in thanking Mr. Richard T. Gillespie for 
his unbelievable work teaching and preserving 
history over the decades, and his unwavering 
dedication to the people of Loudoun County. It 
is an honor to represent Mr. Gillespie, and I 
wish him all the best in his future endeavors. 
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HONORING CHRISTIAN ‘‘CHRIS’’ J. 
SCHOPPMEYER 

HON. RAÚL M. GRIJALVA 
OF ARIZONA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mr. GRIJALVA. Mr. Speaker, I rise to honor 
Christian ‘‘Chris’’ J. Schoppmeyer, whose self-
lessness, generosity, and love for his family 
improved the lives of those fortunate enough 
to know him or benefit from his work as a cus-
todian of the public interest. 

Born in Queens, New York on January 28, 
1957 to Frederick Freyer and Helen Grace 
(Eisinger) Schoppmeyer, he was raised by his 
mother Helen and stepfather William 
Schoppmeyer. A graduate of Unity College in 
Maine and Daniel Webster College in New 
Hampshire, Mr. Schoppmeyer began his law 
enforcement career in 1977 with the New 
Hampshire Fish and Game Department. In 
1980, he built on his investigations experience 
by moving to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Serv-
ice where he enforced laws that protected 
wildlife and the land that sustains it. 

Mr. Schoppmeyer spent the last 21 years of 
his career as a Special Agent at the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration en-
forcing federal marine laws and treaties begin-
ning in 1987. He strengthened his growing 
reputation as a passionate, principled leader 
and mentor. Former colleagues tell detailed 
stories about how he inspired them through 
his actions to follow in his line of work, and 
how we went out of his way for those who 
sought his counsel. 

Mr. Schoppmeyer gave back to his profes-
sion by being more than just a mentor. The 
leadership positions he held within the Federal 
Law Enforcement Officers Association are 
many; Agency President for the NOAA Fish-
eries Service, Office for Law Enforcement, 
Founder and President of the New Hampshire 
chapter, Vice President for Agency Affairs, 
and Vice President of Program and Develop-
ment. 

For many years, Chris organized fundraiser 
events for the National Law Enforcement Offi-
cers Memorial Fund and the FLEOA Founda-
tion (NLEOMF) by organizing law enforcement 
appreciation events with the Boston Red Sox 
organization. Through his efforts, Chris raised 
thousands of dollars for both organizations. 
Last July, while he was battling terminal can-
cer, he organized and planned the Canine 
Law Enforcement Appreciation night at 
Fenway Park. This was a major undertaking 
with many moving parts, but Chris saw it 
through flawlessly. 

Mr. Schoppmeyer gave back to his commu-
nity by sharing his passion and talents for the 
outdoors with children. The Newmarket Fish-
ing Derby (cofounder), Newmarket School to 
Career program (volunteer), and Newmarket 
Conservation Commission (Chairman) are all 
marks of his legacy. 

The accomplishments and accolades tell a 
story of excellence across his endeavors. 
Strafford Rivers Conservationist of the Year; 
Chevron National Conservation Award, Citizen 
Volunteer Category; NH Governor Conserva-
tionist of the Year; Conservation Law Enforce-
ment Chief’s Special Agent of The Year; 
NOAA/ NMFS Bronze Award; Federal Law En-
forcement Officers Association Investigative 
Excellence Award; U.S. Attorney’s Office, 
Connecticut, Certificate of Recognition; Coast-
al Conservation Association, Conservationist 
of The Year; New Hampshire Congressional 
Law Enforcement Award; and NOAA/NMFS 
Silver Award. 

The theme of selflessness that permeated 
all aspects of his life was on display when he 
last testified before Congress on July 28, 
2015. He endured the stress of being the sole 
witness for the minority with grace, candor, re-
spect, and clarity without breathing a word of 
his recent stage 4 pancreatic cancer diagnosis 
and ongoing treatment. He preferred that the 
focus be on providing the best defense of his 
profession and the natural world that he and 
his colleagues sought to protect every day. 
With characteristic humility, he described his 
work and that of his peers in the hearing; ‘‘We 
protect natural resources. We also protect the 
public that visits these parks.’’ 

Nothing was more important to Mr. 
Schoppmeyer than his family. He loved his 
wife of 34 years, Terri, deeply. He spoke with 
beaming pride of his son, Travis, daughter, 
Erin, and his grandkids, Jakoby and Violet. He 
was irrevocably dedicated to his mother Helen 
Schoppmeyer, his Daughter-in-law Carolyn, 
brother Steven Schoppmeyer and his wife 
Mary, his sister Susan Gray and her husband 
Dennis, and his nieces, nephews, and cous-
ins. 

Please join me in celebrating Chris 
Schoppmeyer whose selflessness, devotion to 
family, and passion for the outdoors left the 
word a better place when he left it than when 
he arrived. 
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RECOGNIZING THE 100TH ANNIVER-
SARY OF BOY SCOUT TROOP 159 
OF THE MCHENRY COUNTY COUN-
CIL 

HON. RANDY HULTGREN 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mr. HULTGREN. Mr. Speaker, I wish to rec-
ognize Boy Scout Troop 159 of the McHenry 

County Council in Illinois as they celebrate 
their 100th Anniversary this year. Thanks to 
First United Methodist Church of Woodstock, 
Troop 159 is one of the oldest continuously 
chartered troops in the country with thousands 
of Scouts having belonged to the Troop 
through the years. 

For more than a century, young men in the 
McHenry County area have had the oppor-
tunity to grow in character, physical fitness 
and civic duty through their time in Scouting. 
Although our world has changed dramatically 
since the inception of Troop 159, the skills and 
virtues needed to live honorably have not. 
Courage, empathy, resourcefulness and re-
sponsibility are timeless. Troop 159 has nur-
tured these qualities through Scouting and has 
been a constant source of positive influence 
on the surrounding communities. We look for-
ward to the Troop’s next 100 years of fruitful 
service. 

I salute Troop 159 for their service to our 
community and to the state of Illinois. To the 
Scouts, their family and friends that support 
them, we say thank you and congratulations 
on your 100th Anniversary. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF JIM 
NORTHUP’S RETIREMENT FROM 
THE NATIONAL PARK SERVICE 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I am 
pleased to take this time to recognize Jim 
Northup, who has served our nation for 36 
years as an extraordinary leader within the 
National Park Service and will be hanging up 
his ranger hat and retiring on January 2, 2017. 

My constituents in the Northern Shen-
andoah Valley and I owe Jim Northup a spe-
cial debt of gratitude for going beyond the call 
of duty concerning the Cedar Creek and Belle 
Grove National Historical Park, a small but 
historically important partnership park that is 
primarily located in my Congressional District. 
After its superintendent retired, the park was 
left without sufficient leadership and there was 
great concern that it would not get the atten-
tion from the NPS that it needed. Jim, who 
was already the Superintendent of one of the 
busiest parks in the nation at Shenandoah Na-
tional Park, took on the additional role of Su-
perintendent of the smaller historical park. He 
generously gave of his time and energy in 
working with site managers Amy Bracewell 
and Karen Beck-Herzog to achieve a number 
of significant improvements in park planning, 
operations, community relations, and to ac-
complish an ambitious celebration of the Na-
tional Park Service Centennial at the park. 

Always ready for a challenge, Northup 
began his work with the National Park Service 
in Shenandoah National Park as a seasonal 
ranger. Over the course of his remarkable ca-
reer, Jim has worked as an interpretive and 
protection ranger, a natural resources spe-
cialist, a wildland fire and aviation specialist, a 
chief law enforcement ranger, and for the past 
12 years, as a superintendent. His assign-
ments have included work at Big Bend, Grand 
Canyon, Great Smoky Mountains, Grand 
Teton, Guadalupe Mountains and Shenandoah 
national parks, and Cape Hatteras and Fire Is-
land national seashores, the Buffalo National 
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River, Pictured Rocks National Lakeshore, and 
Cedar Creek and Belle Grove National Histor-
ical Park. He has also done international con-
servation work in Mexico, Canada, the Repub-
lic of Georgia and China. 

Mr. Speaker, I wish to conclude my remarks 
by asking my colleagues to join me in recog-
nizing and thanking Parks Superintendent Jim 
Northup, an extraordinary public servant and 
patriot who has gone significantly beyond what 
would be expected of any individual, to learn 
about the magnificent beauty of our natural re-
sources, our fascinating national history, and 
to do all that he could to protect, preserve and 
share what he had learned with his fellow citi-
zens and with visitors from around the world. 

f 

RECOGNIZING COACH TIM 
THORNTON 

HON. DARIN LaHOOD 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mr. LAHOOD. Mr. Speaker, I would like to 
honor Tim Thornton, Head Coach of Peoria 
High School football, for his outstanding sea-
son and recognition as Coach of the Year. 

Recently, Coach Thornton’s football team 
won the Class 5A Illinois High School Associa-
tion State Football Championship. In addition 
to this incredible accomplishment, Coach 
Thornton was honored with the title of Illinois 
Coach of the Year by Friday Night Football 
Magazine, and received Athletico’s Coach of 
the Year Award. 

Since Coach Thornton began his tenure as 
head football coach of Peoria High School, the 
team has made remarkable strides. This sea-
son, Coach Thornton achieved a record of 13– 
1, the best in the school’s history. However, 
their success did not stop there as the team 
also went on to win the Big 12 Conference 
Championship and the Illinois State Cham-
pionship, another best for the school’s football 
program. 

Coach Thornton has worked tirelessly with 
his players not only on the field, but also off, 
helping them to become valuable members of 
our community. As an extraordinary coach and 
mentor, Coach Thornton exemplifies what can 
be achieved through hard work and dedica-
tion. He is an invaluable member of our com-
munity and the 18th District, and I am honored 
to share the same hometown and values. 

Coach Thornton is an extraordinary role 
model for the youth in our community, and I 
look forward to the great accomplishments 
that he will achieve in the future. I congratu-
late him on not only a fantastic season, but 
also a most deserved recognition as Coach of 
the Year. 

f 

IN MEMORY OF LAWRENCE K. 
DODGE 

HON. PAUL COOK 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mr. COOK. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to rec-
ognize and honor the life of Lawrence K. 
Dodge, who passed away on December 1, 
2016. 

A third-generation Californian and San 
Bernardino County native, Mr. Dodge grew up 
on a citrus farm in Redlands. He joined the 
U.S. Marine Corps after high school and 
served as an aviator with the 1st Marine Air-
craft Wing. In 1969, at the age of twenty- 
seven, Mr. Dodge became the youngest CEO 
of a national insurance group. Dodge went on 
to found the American Sterling Corporation in 
1977. 

Through the years, Mr. Dodge was a gen-
erous philanthropist who gave back signifi-
cantly to his community, including a gift to his 
high school, Redlands High School, which en-
abled the construction of Dodge Stadium. 
Dodge was also instrumental in the develop-
ment of the Lawrence and Kristin Dodge Col-
lege of Film and Media Arts, through what 
was, at the time, the largest single gift in 
Chapman’s history. Dodge supported a wide 
range of organizations and projects serving 
families and children. 

Many future generations will continue to 
enjoy the benefits of Mr. Dodge’s perpetual 
kindness. Always the optimist, Mr. Dodge will 
be remembered for his interminable service to 
his country and his community. 
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JOHN TUCK BEING NAMED THE 
RECIPIENT OF THE WASHINGTON 
POST’S 2016 AGNES MEYER 
AWARD 

HON. BARBARA COMSTOCK 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mrs. COMSTOCK. Mr. Speaker, I rise to 
recognize John Tuck for being named the re-
cipient for the Washington Post’s 2016 Agnes 
Meyer Award. Mr. Tuck is the fifth grade math 
and science teacher at Rolling Ridge Elemen-
tary School in Sterling, Virginia. 

Mr. Tuck has served at Rolling Ridge Ele-
mentary with distinction for the last five years. 
He has been lauded for embracing out-of-the- 
box techniques to ensure that his students 
have everything they need to succeed in the 
classroom. Instead of desks, Mr. Tuck opts for 
four stations in order to involve every student, 
from the highest skill level to the lowest. He 
uses real life math situations in order to en-
gage his students while creating a base for 
solid math concepts that his students will need 
throughout life. For these actions and many 
others, Mr. Tuck received the Washington 
Post Agnes Meyer Award this year. 

Coming from a family of educators, I appre-
ciate the invaluable role that educators play in 
inspiring our students and communities. The 
work Mr. Tuck has done, and continues to do 
at Rolling Ridge will inspire and shape the 
lives of countless young men and women for 
decades to come. 

Mr. Speaker, it is my honor to recognize 
John Tuck for being named a finalist for the 
Washington Post’s 2016 Agnes Meyer Award. 
I ask that my colleagues join me in congratu-
lating him on this honor, and I wish him noth-
ing but success in his future endeavors. 

OPINION PIECE BY BERNARD 
ARONSON 

HON. ELIOT L. ENGEL 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Friday, December 16, 2016 

Mr. ENGEL. Mr. Speaker, I am pleased to 
include in the RECORD an excellent opinion 
piece by Bernard Aronson, the United States 
Special Envoy to the Colombian Peace Proc-
ess, which was published in the New York 
Times on December 14, 2016. Mr. Aronson 
has played a crucial role in supporting Colom-
bian President Juan Manuel Santos in bringing 
an end to his country’s 52 year war with the 
Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia 
(FARC). I very much appreciate Mr. Aronson’s 
service to our country. 

Moving forward, I believe we must support 
Colombia in peace just as we have supported 
the country through years of war. I look for-
ward to working with my colleagues in the 
next Congress in doing just that. 
COLOMBIA NEEDS HELP TO MAKE PEACE LAST 

(By Bernard Aronson, Dec. 13, 2016) 
OSLO.—On Nov. 29, a 6-year-old Colombian 

girl, Yisely Isarama, was killed by a land 
mine in Choco Province. The same day, the 
Colombian Senate voted 75 to 0 to ratify 
peace accords to end the 52-year war between 
the government and the Revolutionary 
Armed Forces of Colombia, known as the 
FARC. 

In microcosm, the two events encapsulate 
Colombia’s past and its potential future. 

In his Nobel Peace Prize acceptance speech 
here on Saturday, the president of Colombia, 
Juan Manuel Santos, the architect of the 
peace settlement, called the war ‘‘a half-cen-
tury nightmare.’’ It claimed 220,000 Colom-
bian lives, most of them civilians’, and drove 
six million from their homes. In United 
States population terms, that would trans-
late into 1.3 million dead and 36 million dis-
placed Americans. Colombians year after 
year are killed or injured by land mines at 
rates higher than in any country except Af-
ghanistan. 

Under the agreement, FARC combatants 
will disarm and demobilize over 180 days 
under United Nations supervision. For most 
Colombians, it will be their first day living 
in a nation at peace. But the peace settle-
ment, hammered out in Havana after four 
and a half years of negotiations, and revised 
following the loss of a plebiscite, aims to do 
far more than silence the guns, as welcome 
as the end of the conflict is. 

The peace accord sets out to bridge the 
great historic divide between what President 
Santos calls ‘‘the two Colombias’’: the Co-
lombia of developed, modern urban centers 
and the Colombia of the vast, impoverished 
interior, where historically there has been 
little or no government presence and, as a 
result, little security, justice, rule of law or 
access to roads, health care and education. 
That is where the war was fought. 

To close this gap, the government has com-
mitted itself to a far-reaching program of 
rural development for the largely peasant 
population that includes provision of land, 
titles, credit, roads, and crop substitution 
programs. To allow arable land to be cul-
tivated safely, land mines must be removed. 

The Kroc Institute for International Peace 
Studies at the University of Notre Dame, 
which is monitoring the enforcement of the 
agreement, reports that half of all nego-
tiated peace settlements fail and the conflict 
resumes. Those that succeed address not just 
security, but also the social and economic 
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